
City of Rockaway Beach, Oregon 
  276 S. Highway 101, PO Box 5 

Rockaway Beach, OR 97136 

 
 
 
Re: Support for Senate Bill 406  
 
 
Dear Chair Jama, Vice-Chair Anderson and Committee Members, 
 
My name is Luke Shepard, I am the Rockaway Beach City Manager.   I am writing to share our support for 
SB 406, a Tillamook County pilot project to provide Tillamook County’s small cities and urban 
unincorporated communities with the same housing development support and opportunities to increase 
the availability and affordability of housing on the Oregon Coast.   
 
Smaller cities face many of the same challenges as larger cities and are doing their best to address the 
housing crisis with fewer resources than those available to larger cities made possible by HB 2001 and 
HB 2003. All seven of Tillamook County’s incorporated cities and urban unincorporated communities 
have fewer than 10,000 residents. In addition, lack of buildable lands in Tillamook County necessitates 
avenues for more flexibility and expediency.  
 
SB 406 extends the same opportunities HB 2001 provides to larger cities, creating a foundation for local 
changes to the land use system to support the development of the missing middle housing, most 
specifically duplexes, triplexes, and fourplexes by requiring them to be allowed in certain residential 
zones.  SB 406 also provides guidance and financial support for small cities and urban unincorporated 
communities and requires OHCS and DLCD to make recommendations on additional changes that would 
support housing development.   
 
This pilot project would allow our cities and unincorporated communities access to the same nimble 
solutions larger cities will be allowed to explore.  We have a housing crisis all across the state and none 
of our residents deserve to be left behind because of where they choose to live.  
 
There have been many proactive and collaborative efforts in Tillamook County to address our housing 
crisis. While we are making progress, much more needs to happen as quickly as possible. I/we urge you 
to support SB406 so that Tillamook County can join larger cities and the work being done to address 
Oregon’s housing crisis.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Luke Shepard 
City Manager 
City of Rockaway Beach  


